The Last Buist of Berryhill, Abdie Parish: The Life and Times of a Fife Gentleman, Andrew Walker Buist (1816-1877) By His Distant Cousin, Michael T. Tracy

"Andrew Walker Buist of Berryhill, Abdie, Fifeshire, elected a Fellow of the Society [Society of Antiquaries of Scotland] in 1857, died on 1 May 1877, in the 61st year of his age. In early life he devoted his attention to natural history, and chiefly to the study of the native reptilia. He succeeded to the estate of Berryhill on the death of his father in 1865. It is worthy of being placed on the record that his father, when a boy walked four miles to and from his father's residence with his grandfather, who was born in 1690. The traditional recollections, therefore, of these two lives extended to nearly one hundred and seventy years."¹ Thus the Proceedings of the Society of Antiquaries of Scotland reported the passing of a prominent Fife Gentleman and farmer of Berryhill, Abdie Parish, Fife.



Fig.1. Berryhill, Abdie Parish, Fife, Photograph Courtesy of Michael T. Tracy © 2010 Michael T. Tracy

Early years

Andrew Walker Buist was born on Saturday, 31 August 1816 at Berryhill, Abdie Parish Fife to Henry Buist and Helen Walker, and was the fourth child of five. He was baptized on Tuesday, 17 September 1816 at Abdie Parish, Fife.² A prominent family of Fife, the Buist's owned large amounts of land in Abdie Parish, Fife.

¹ Proceedings of the Society of Antiquaries of Scotland. Volume 12. Edinburgh: Neill and Company 1878 , p.366

² Baptismal Record of Andrew Walker Buist, 17 September 1816, Abdie Parish Records, Old Parish Records 400/0020 0050

10 on rahr

Fig.2. Baptismal Record of Andrew Walker Buist, 17 September 1816, Abdie Parish, Fife, Crown Copyright

Abdie Curling Club

Like his father and brothers, Andrew W. Buist loved the game of curling on Lindores Loch. The first recorded curling match that he played in was on Saturday, 20 January 1838 at the age of 22.³ He would be elected as a member of the Abdie Curling Club on Friday, 16 February 1838 until his death in 1877.⁴



Fig.3. Annual of the Royal Caledonian Curling Club 1869, listing A.W. Buist as President © The Royal Caledonian Curling Club

³ Abdie Curling Club First Minute Book, 20 January 1838, p.25

 $^{^{\}rm 4}$ Abdie Curling Club First Minute Book, 16 February 1838, p.26

The Fifeshire Literary Scientific and Antiquarian Society

Andrew W. Buist's early life was devoted to natural history and to the study of the native reptilia. He joined the Fifeshire Literary Scientific and Antiquarian Society well before 1838. According to the *Fife Herald Newspaper* dated 9 August 1838: "At a quarterly meeting of the Fifeshire Literary Scientific and Antiquarian Society, held here on Thursday last, present were... Andrew W. Buist...The following is a list of contributions received by the conservators of the museum since the last meeting... A.W. Buist a suit of geological specimens of various sorts of Fifeshire rocks."⁵

Buist studied native Reptila during his early life and wrote an essay for the Fifeshire Literary Scientific and Antiquarian Society dated Tuesday, 6 August 1839 entitled: "On the tenacity of life in Reptiles and Insects" which was published in two parts by the *Preston Chronicle Newspaper* of Saturday, 9 October 1841 and Saturday, 23 October 1841.⁶ In this essay Buist wrote: "It is no uncommon thing for people, especially the ignorant and even those who are more enlightened, to scoff and laugh at those who are following any scientific pursuit, such as the history of insects, or retiles, or any branch of natural history. But to those who do so, I would ask, in the words of an able periodical, 'Is anything that comes from the hands of the Great Creator too insignificant for man to investigate.' A moment's reflection will apprize us that the most-minute insect must necessarily be as fully perfected in its structure, in its system of circulation, as the largest, and according to its rank in nature, the most gigantic animal which possesses over it an infinite superiority of muscular strength... In the reptile tribes there are two very extraordinary and peculiar circumstances which are not unworthy of notice: the first is, the great tenacity of life they possess: and the second is, the surprising degree of reproductive power that prevails in a few of them."⁷

Buist also conducted various experiments on his farm potatoes. According to the *Northern Whig Newspaper* of Thursday, 19 November 1840: "At the annual meeting of the Fifeshire Literary Scientific and Antiquarian Society, Mr. A. W. Buist laid before the meeting the result of some experiments on potato starch. The paper began with an enumeration of the substances producing starch, the mode of obtaining it, and the application of the substance when once obtained. In extracting starch from the potato, Mr. Buist found, that certain kinds of potatoes yield more or less, according to their state of ripeness and compactness of the tuber that potatoes, in all states, yielded starch, and that frosted potatoes, generally thrown on the dunghill, yielded it equally nutritious, though not in equal quantities, with sound roots, that farmers might, by proper attention, bring to utility, what was so often thrown away, as of no advantage. Observe, that potatoes, when not frosted, to a certain extent, were capable of being rendered good enough for the table. By protecting them from the light, and by thawing, at a low and slowly increasing temperature, the saccharine principle was not permitted to be developed, being that alone which renders the frosted potato so nauseous to the taste of the eater."⁸

Andrew W. Buist wrote another paper entitled: "On the Natural History of the Parish of Abdie, County of Fife," which was read before the Fifeshire Literary Scientific and Antiquarian Society on Tuesday, 7 June 1842 and published in the *Preston Chronicle Newspaper* on Saturday, 24 September 1842.⁹ "In giving a description of the geology of this parish, allow me to say that this paper has no

⁵ Fife Herald Newspaper, 9 August 1838, p.3

⁶ Preston Chronicle Newspaper, 9 October 1841, p.4

⁷ Preston Chronicle Newspaper, 9 October 1841, p.4

⁸ Northern Whig Newspaper, 19 November 1840, p.4

⁹ Preston Chronicle Newspaper, 24 September 1842, p.4

pretensions to scientific arrangement or technical precision in its details, it was written solely for my own use and amusement, during the long dull evenings of last winter; therefore, I trust you will overlook all imperfections that may occur in it. I shall begin by describing a few of the most important trap hills in the parish, and I deem them not unworthy of the notice of the naturalist, whether he be of the geological or botanical order of beings..."¹⁰ He was just 26 years old at the time he wrote this and unmarried.

Buist would also write letters to the editors of newspapers across Scotland and England. Once such letter to the editor appeared in the *Preston Chronicle Newspaper* dated Saturday, 17 June 1848: "To the Editor of the *Preston Chronicle*, Sir, Being convinced of the truth of the proverb which says 'As cold waters to a thirsty soul, so is good news from a far country,' I take, therefore, the agreeable opportunity of making known to my friends in 'Merry England,' through the medium of your valuable paper, the propitious appearance of the crops in Fife, at present, which I trust, will not be uninteresting to some of your readers, at least to those of them who take an interest in the success of agricultural pursuits... The sun beams gladly on the woods and fields that smile back to him in return. Never did the landscape look more attractive than now... The sowing of barley was conducted in the very best condition... Hay promises to be an excellent crop, and, should the weather continue favourable, will be early... Potatoes are also of great promise, both in the field and garden, appearing beautiful in the rows, as of old... Our woods, groves, and shrubberies appear in all loveliness... The spread of blossom on the fruit trees in our gardens was uncommonly profuse, and vast numbers of trees already show that they have disclosed their blossoms in vain, the pears and apples being well set. Yours faithfully, A.W. Buist, 14 June 1848, Berryhill, Newburgh."¹¹

Another interesting letter to the Editor written by Buist appeared in the Fife Herald Newspaper regarding the Fifeshire Literary Scientific and Antiquarian Society which was published on Thursday, 21 November 1861: "Sir, Being a member of this once far-famed Society, as well as a contributor of its museum, and anxious to know what the state of preservation the latter was in, after the lapse of several years, I lately paid a visit to its now deserted walls... On entering, what was my astonishment to find 'chaos' reigning supreme, everything lying about in the greatest disorder, and actually covered with a thick coating of dust, the specimens of birds, which are enclosed in a handsome large glass case, fast going to decay; the long beautiful table in the middle of the room, and which would do honour to any museum, has its glass broken in several places, and so covered with dust that it is impossible to see what is underneath. On opening the box containing specimens of entomology, legs, wings, and headless trunks of insects were lying scattered in every direction. Well may it be exclaimed, 'Ichabod, its glory has departed!'... This Society which used to number amongst its members many of the literati of the county, like many of its brethren, is now defunct. The chief originator, and one of its most enterprising members, the late Dr. Buist of Bombay, took a great interest in getting it formed; and had it not been for his exertions, the Society never would have been... But although the Society is, alas now no more, why should the museum, which contains many objects of interest, be left to waste its sweetness on the desert air! Why not rather send every article of value either to the museum of St. Andrews or Edinburgh..."¹²

¹⁰ *Preston Chronicle Newspaper*, 24 September 1842, p.4

¹¹ Preston Chronicle Newspaper, 17 June 1848, p.6

¹² Fife Herald Newspaper, 21 November 1861, p.3

Family Life

Andrew Walker Buist married Margaret Mary Campbell on Friday, 26 January 1849 in Abdie Parish, Fife.¹³

arried

Fig.4. Marriage Record of Andrew W. Buist, 26 January 1849, Abdie Parish Records, Crown Copyright

The couple resided at Berryhill, Abdie Parish, Fife. They had three children: Margaret Mary Campbell Buist born on Friday, 5 July 1850¹⁴ and died on Saturday, 23 February 1924;¹⁵ Stillborn female Buist on Sunday, 10 August 1851;¹⁶ Stillborn male Buist on Saturday, 17 April 1852.¹⁷

Margaret Mary Campbell Buist died on Saturday, 16 June 1855 of a heart condition at Berryhill at the age of 36.¹⁸ Given her young age at death the most likely cause was rheumatic valvular disease, following an attack of rheumatic fever in childhood which was common at that time. She was buried in the Abdie Parish Churchyard.

Advancing in age and no longer able to manage and operate his estate at Berryhill, Andrew's father Henry Buist transferred ownership to him on Friday, 11 January 1856.¹⁹

The Census Records

The Buist family is listed in the 1851 Scotland Census for Berryhill, Abdie Parish, Fife. Andrew W. Buist is listed as being 36 years of age and a farmer along with his wife Margaret Buist age 31 and their daughter Margaret age 8 months.²⁰

¹³ Marriage Record of Andrew W. Buist, 26 January 1849, Abdie Parish Records, Old Parish Records 400/0030 0139

¹⁴ Baptismal Record of Margaret Mary Campbell Buist, 21 July 1850, Abdie Parish Records, Old Parish Records 400/0030 0059

¹⁵ Death Record of Margaret Mary Campbell Buist Loudon, 23 February 1924, Lasswade Parish Records, Statutory Deaths 691/00 0027

¹⁶ Caledonian Mercury Newspaper, 14 August 1851, p.3

¹⁷ Fife Herald Newspaper, 17 April 1852, p.3

¹⁸ Death Record of Margaret Mary Campbell Buist, 16 June 1855, Abdie Parish Records, Statutory Deaths 400/00 0024

¹⁹ Will of Henry Buist, 11 January 1856, Wills & Testaments (SC20/50/37) Cupar Sheriff Court, Scotlandspeople.gov.uk

²⁰ 1851 Scotland Census for Berryhill, Abdie Parish, Fife, Scotland; Enumeration District Number 4, Page 17

Parish of ,	Quand Surge Ma	Harris H			i ilen este	y Dargh y" Within the limite of the fit	yat Burgh of	Ivery hie	
Name of Street, Place, Houl, and Name or No. of House	or Name and Surname of each Person who abade in the house, on the Night of the 50th March, 18	ti Relation to to Ilead of Family	Condition	Age (Rank, Protession, or Occupation		Where Born	Wheel Billion During
CONTRACTOR OF A DESCRIPTION OF A DESCRIP	and all all a loss and a loss of the second s	Mead	Har	34		Farmer's den	4	le ; abdie	
62 Bury luit En	Margaret-M. De	The	Illar	-	22Þ			ingel india	
	Margaret M. De	- Cane			Serie	House dermant-	Ġ	in lolle line	
	Margaret Sheach	- immed-	-		٢	No. Jak-	4	: Hulle	
63 12 un lin	Allow Hungh	- 41.X	Ina		46	De. De	-+ 4	all ; Thind	2-
	- Martill Por	Daur		÷.	4	N 1		Te : Abdie	
	John Do	Som		14		Schelar		Do ; Do	
	Parid Do	don	<u> </u>	Ŷ		40-		Do ; Dember	
	Anna Brown	Gon Dawn	4	-	2	1. 41		Do ; abdie	
14 Barry Gill	Thomas Brown	- Mund-	1nai	21	28	Jig. Law	4	De : Auchtern	und the
	Christian Do-	Davin	- Illat	÷.	Time			De: De_	· ·
	Christian Li	Head	100	26		Ag. Jak-	+ 4	Porth ; abund	
60 1 her lite	Aller De	11.	mar		28	×		Port Alerna	thi
	Robert Do-	_ don	-	- 2		141	1	Tile : Henney	vay
66 Receptiel	Henry Johnston?	- Clead	Xue		30	Mg. Lat.	• •	Porth : Craiglia	1
ge nor	Elizabeth De	- 11	me	*	14	Ac. Lab		<u> Fife ; aldie</u>	
	andrew De	- Dour		NA	2	Scholar		Qo; Qo,	<u> </u>

Fig.5. 1851 Scotland Census for Berryhill, Abdie Parish, Fife (Listing A.W. Buist & Family, Line Entry 1) Crown Copyright

Andrew Buist is listed in the 1861 Scotland Census for Berryhill, Abdie Parish, Fife residing with his father Henry. Andrew is shown as being 44 years of age and widowed. His father Henry Buist is shown as being 89 years of age and a farmer.²¹

A distressing and tragic event occurred at Berryhill during this time. According to the *Fife Herald Newspaper* of Thursday, 21 November 1861: "Newburgh at Berryhill. John Dewar, hagman at Mr. A.W. Buist's Berryhill, drowned himself on Friday morning in a well adjacent to his house. The cause of this rash act is said to be some distressing circumstances connected with his family. He was a decent old man, much respected by all who knew him."²²

Andrew Buist married Isabella Scott Easton on Wednesday, 28 March 1866 at Glasgow, Lanarkshire.²³ He was listed as being 49 years of age and Isabella Easton was 29 years of age. They had no children.

²¹ 1861 Scotland Census for Berryhill, Abdie Parish, Fife; Enumeration District Number 3, Page 9

²² *Fife Herald Newspaper*, 21 November 1861, p.3

²³ Marriage Record of Andrew W. Buist, 28 March 1866, Glasgow Blythswood Parish Records, Statutory Marriages 644/06 0143

	(1.)	(1.)	(1)	(4)	. (s) · /	or Glanga	(13)
No.	When, Where, And How Marsled.	Eignalwre of Pattles. Nank or Profeedon, whether Bingle er Widowed, add Relatiozahip (If any).	Age.	Unual Meablepre. '	Name, Surname, and Hank or Profession of Father. Name, and Maiden Surname of Modiler.	If a regular Marriage, Signatures of officialing Minister and Wilnesses, If irregular, Data of Conviction, Decree of Declarator, or Sheriff's Warrant.	When & Where i and Signature of
	1166.	Signed,	19	Berryhill,	Senny Buist,	Signel	166
	day of march ut	Gentleman	}	Parish	Sentlem an declase	Brander Maclouren D.	al gla
	11 Blythowoodo	Midour,			m.S. Walker	1	0
143	Square, Glasgow	idianed	1.	11	allerased.	ligned fill	aven Den
	after Banny geer?-	J. J. Caston	1	Blathswood	m. D. declased	Titrees	Regist
	ing to the Formes of			Sugare,	and mary baston	N.B. Johnstone	1

Fig.6. Marriage Record of Andrew W. Buist, 28 March 1866, Glasgow Blythswood Parish Records, Crown Copyright

The Buist family is listed in the 1871 Scotland Census for Berryhill, Abdie Parish, Fife. Andrew is listed as being 54 years of age and a farmer along with his wife Isabella Buist age 34 and daughter Margaret Mary Campbell Buist age 20.²⁴

According to the 1875 Valuation Roll for Berryhill, Abdie Parish, Fife Andrew W. Buist was listed as being proprietor and the ground annual was 2 pounds and 17 shillings and the yearly rent or value of the property was 45 pounds.²⁵



Fig.7. 1875 Valuation Roll for Berryhill, Abdie Parish, Fife (Andrew W. Buist, 19th Entry from Bottom)

²⁴ 1871 Scotland Census for Berryhill, Abdie Parish, Fife; Enumeration District Number 3, Page 16

 ²⁵ 1875 Valuation Roll for Berryhill, Abdie Parish, Fife (VR101/21/16) National Records of Scotland



Fig.8. Berryhill House and Gardens, Abdie Parish, Fife, Photograph Courtesy of Dr. Iain Macintyre © 2013 Dr. Iain Macintyre

Attendance of the Queen's Birthday Celebrations

Andrew W. Buist had the honour of attending Queen Victoria's birthday celebrations in Edinburgh. The first recorded event was reported by the *Caledonian Mercury Newspaper* dated Friday, 30 May 1856: "yesterday Morning, the Lord High Commissioner held a levee at Holyrood Palace in honour of her Majesty's birthday, and the celebration of peace. Gentlemen attending the levee appeared in full Court costume; and those holding her Majesty's Commission in uniform, displaying the ribbons, badges, collars, and other insignia of rank and office, and renewing in the ancient abbey the Courtly throng of other days. No addresses were presented, it being contrary to etiquette to receive such. The following is a list of the noblemen and gentlemen who attended: ... Mr. A.W. Buist of Berryhill."²⁶

The second recorded event of Andrew W. Buist attending Queen Victoria's birthday celebrations in Edinburgh was reported by the *Dundee Courier Newspaper* dated Thursday, 26 May 1864: "Amongst those presented to the Lord High Commissioner, at the levee in Holyrood House on Tuesday, in honour of the Queen's birthday, were the following: A.W. Buist of Berryhill."²⁷

²⁶ Caledonian Mercury Newspaper, 30 May 1856, p.3

²⁷ Dundee Courier Newspaper, 26 May 1864, p.2

Boards and Commissions

Buist served on various local boards and commissions during his later years. These included: The Fife Commissioners of Supply, The Fifeshire National Security Savings Bank Board of Directors, Commission of Peace for Fife, Newburgh Town Electors and Chairman of Public Health for Abdie Parish, Fife. He was quite interested in becoming involved in local community affairs and events throughout his life and served faithfully on these various Boards and Commissions.

			ABETICALLY ARRANGED		
			WITH THE		
CHAI	RMENS', II	NSPECTOR	S', AND MEDICAL	OFFICERS'	NAMES.
			1869.		
PARISH.	Post Town.	County.	Chairman's Name.	Inspector's Name.	Medical Officers.
Abbey, Paisley	Paisley	Renfrew	Rev. J. Cameron Lees	R. Robertson	J. T. Donald
					James Hutcheson
					Thomas Graham
					Richard Gardner Robert Corbett
Abbey, St. Bathans	Dunse	Berwick	Rev. T. Davidson	G. Watson	R. C. MacWatt
Abbotshall	Kirkcaldy	Fife	David Nelson, Esq.	J. G. Muir	Dr. Young
Abdie	Newburgh	Fife	A. W. Buist, Esq.	John Cameron	John and David Lyel
Abercorn	Queensferry	Linlithgow	Rev. David Playfair	A. H. H. Armour	David Greig
Aberdalgie	Perth	Perth	Rev. John Sharp	T. Doig	W. Roy
Aberdeen	Aberdeen	Aberdeen	John Sangster, Esq.	James Wallace	John Christie
					Angus Fraser
					Henry Jackson Alexander Duncan
Aberdour	Aberdour	Fife	John Philipps, Esq.	N. Flockhart.	G. L. White
Aberdour	Fraserburgh	Aberdeen	Rev. James Wilson	Jos. Mackenzie	James Collie
Aberfoyle	Aberfoyle	Perth	H. R. B. Peile, Esq.	John M'Beth	J. Marshal
Aberlady	Drem	Haddington	J. Skirving, Esq.	John Congalton	
Aberlemno	Forfar	Forfar	Alexander Miller	J. Stewart	Dr. Howden, jun. C. Hunter
Aberlour	Aberlour	Banff	Rev. Jas. Sellar, D.D.	W. M'Gowan	James Gerrard
Abernethy	Newburgh, Fife	Perth	Thos. Ross, Esq.	M. M. Shepherd	John Lyell
Abernethy Abernyte	Grantown Perth	Elgin	J. Smith, Esq. Right Hon. Lord Kinnaird	S. Fraser	P. C. Houston

Fig.9. A.W. Buist, Chairman of Public Health, 1869 Abdie Parish, Fife, Photograph Courtesy of The Poor Law Magazine & Journal of Public Health for Scotland, Vol II. N. Adshead: Glasgow 1869, p.650

The Fife Commissioners of Supply was the county body responsible for the collections of the land tax and, crucially for determining electoral qualification. The Commissioners consisted of nobility and the landed gentry. They became an important institution of local government and provided a voice for the views and concerns of landowners. A.W. Buist was appointed to the Commission in circa 1856 until his death in 1877.

On Monday, 1 May 1865 at their regular meeting the Committee of Supply sent a condolence letter on the death of President Abraham Lincoln to the Ambassador in London Charles Francis Adams.

106 To His Excellency Charles Francis Adams Elquire Monisters of the United States of America London der. No the born milsioners of Supply of the County of File (Scotland), in annual General History assembled, desure very respectfully to convey through Your Excellency, to the Government and People of the United States of America, the horror, indignation and Sorrow with which we have heard of the abroceaus rets of also sination of which the bity of hashington has recently been the seene, and particularly, our grief at the lamented death of President Lincoln, by the hands of an assassin, -In the extremely painful and trying circumstances into which the government and hope of the United States have, by such a Judden and unexpected Calamity, been brought, We beg u common with the Poople. of this country, most warmly to tender them. our profound sympathy and regard -We beg also respectfully to request your excellency, to accept on behalf of Mrs Lencoln, and the family of the late Comented President our heartfeet Sympathy for her and them in the midst of their deep sufferings; and to copross our carnet Prayer

Prayer that Divine help and consolution may be abundantly granted to them. Ne have the honour to be Your Erecthency's most obedient Servani Signed in same and by appointmen of the Meeting Cupar Sife 1 May 1865 Convener of the Coop Fife

Fig.10. Letter of Sympathy on the Death of U.S. President Lincoln from Commissioners of Supply, 1 May 1865, Photograph Courtesy of the Abraham Lincoln Presidential Library & Museum, Springfield, Illinois (Record Group 59, Entry 177)

A Narrow Escape

A.W. Buist and his family escaped a near tragedy with his carriage while traveling one evening back from Perth to their home at Berryhill. According to the *Fife Herald Newspaper* of Thursday, 11 May 1871: "A.W. Buist, Esq., of Berryhill, and party, had a narrow escape on Monday evening, about seven o'clock, while returning from Perth in a low basket carriage. The shafts of the carriage were rather short, and the point of one had come against one of the fore legs of the horse, and it was coming down the road leading into the town [Newburgh] at the West Toll-bar. The horse took fright and ran off, rushing along the street at full stretch. Mr. Buist, who held the reins firmly, managed, with much coolness, to keep the horse from running into collision with the vehicles on the street, and succeeded in guiding it out the East Road, when it brought up on reaching the Cemetery. The party, which consisted of Mrs. Buist, Miss Buist, and Miss Russell of Parkhill, were not much the worse of the escapade, although considerably shaken with the jolting of the carriage on the street, by which they were nearly thrown out."²⁸

The Society of Antiquaries of Scotland

On Monday, 9 March 1857, Andrew W. Buist was elected as a Fellow of the Society of Antiquaries of Scotland, a position which he held until his death. According to the *Caledonian Mercury Newspaper* for Wednesday, 11 March 1857: "A meeting of this society was held on Monday afternoon in their Hall in George Street. On a ballot, Alexander Sinclair, Esq., and Andrew Walker Buist, Esq., were elected Fellows."²⁹

²⁸ Fife Herald Newspaper, 11 May 1871, p.3

²⁹ Caledonian Mercury Newspaper, 11 March 1857, p.3

Buist donated many items to the museum of the Society of Antiquaries of Scotland that he either found or collected since his association with the Society. According to the Proceedings of the Society, 11 February 1878: "By A.W. Buist, Esq., F.S.A. Scotland, a Iron Spike, partly enclosed in a concretion of gravel, found at Parkhill, parish of Abdie, Fife."³⁰

Death of Andrew Walker Buist

Buist made out his Last Will and Testament on Tuesday, 21 December 1875 at Cupar.³¹ Andrew Walker Buist died on Tuesday, 1 May 1877 at Berryhill, Abdie Parish, Fife at the age of 60.³² The cause of death was listed as paralysis.

And Jon Waller	1977	m	60	Henry Buil	Paralysis	the same with the same same and a same same	1877.
Buil	May		lican	Jana Ste Breprietor	. /	Mepheurs !	May 1.
Panded Mentineter	5 Pirit	1 1		Decensed!	as Certify	Vermaa House	At Abrie
	3 h. 30m. Am.				Cher. Rever	Dunded	100
				Holan Buist	m.B. +C. M.		John Carpo
	D'es		1	M. S. Maller-			Regist
	hol 1.	100	4	1 Deceased 1			la .
	Inded Profinates andred Profinates Quality Sectionstantes forwardy to	Landed Haputer Levit ander Haputer Serit anarried to 3 h. 30m BM, Stalella Sectleaston forwardy to Berrychills	Landed Marfineter Berst Conded Marfineter Berst Concorred to 3 h. 30 m. AM, Seabella Sections forwards to Berrychill	Level Sampenter Plast Sanded Parfinite Plast onarried to 3 hu 30 m AM, Seabella Sectionator forwardy to Rerry hill	Inded Maprieter Derst (Decensed) Sanded Maprieter Derst (Decensed) onarried to 3h. 30m AM, (Decensed) Seabella Sectionstrom forwards to Berrychills M. S. Walkar-	Jander Harpenter Stary Juan Land & Brepneter Landed Profinition First (Decensed) a Cast by on arrived to 3 h. 30m. A.M., Stabella Southants Berry full forwardy to Berry full M. S. Wallow	Indered the first from Star Star Star Star Star Brepriler (Second Stores

Fig.11. Death Record of Andrew Walker Buist, 1 May 1877, Abdie Parish Records, Crown Copyright

According to the *Evening Telegraph Newspaper* dated Wednesday, 2 May 1877: "At Berryhill, Newburgh, Fife, on the 1st inst., Andrew Walker Buist, in the 61st year of his age. Friends will please accept this intimation."³³ He was buried in the Abdie Parish Churchyard.



Fig.12. Grave of Andrew W. Buist, Abdie Parish Churchyard, Abdie Parish, Fife, Photograph Courtesy of Michael T. Tracy © 2010 Michael T. Tracy

 $^{^{\}rm 30}$ Proceedings of the Society of Antiquaries of Scotland. 11 February 1878, p.569

³¹ Will of Andrew Walker Buist, 21 December 1875, Cupar Sheriff Court (SC20/50/50) Scotlandspeople.gov.uk

³² Death Record of Andrew W. Buist, 1 May 1877, Abdie Parish Records, Statutory Deaths 400/00 0009

³³ Evening Telegraph Newspaper, 2 May 1877, p.3

His wife, Isabella Buist continued to reside at Berryhill, Abdie Parish, Fife until her death namely with her sister, Mary Easton. Isabella Scott Easton Buist died on Wednesday, 17 May 1922 at Berryhill age the age of 85.³⁴ The cause of death was listed as heart disease and she was buried in the Abdie Parish Churchyard. According to the *Dundee Evening Telegraph Newspaper* dated Wednesday, 17 May 1922: "Newburgh Octogenarian Dead. By the death at Berryhill, Newburgh this morning of Mrs. Buist, relict of Mr. A.W. Buist, in her 86th year, an affable personality has been removed. Deceased was the elder daughter of the late Professor Easton, a distinguished Professor of Materia Medica in Glasgow University, and her step-daughter, who now succeeds to the property, is the wife of Rev. Joseph Loudon, minister of Roslin."³⁵

The Life and Times of Andrew Walker Buist spanned 60 years. Andrew W. Buist was a proprietor of Berryhill, Abdie Parish, Fife like his father and Buist ancestors who were tenant farmers. He would be the last Buist to occupy Berryhill. "The traditional recollections, therefore, of these two lives [his father Henry Buist] extended to nearly one hundred and seventy years."³⁶

He studied native reptile during his early youth and wrote various essays on the subject for the Fifeshire Literary Scientific and Antiquarian Society. He also served as a Commissioner of Supply for the Kingdom of Fife for many years. His service also included being Chairman of Public Health for Abdie Parish, and serving on the local boards of The Fifeshire National Security Savings Bank, and the Commission of Peace for Fife. In the long winter months he was an active participant and member of the Abdie Curling Club and served as the Club's President in 1868. In addition, Buist was a Fellow of the Society of Antiquaries of Scotland since 1857 and donated many items to its museum.

Fife can be very proud of one of its own, Andrew Walker Buist, a Fife gentleman. He is warmly commemorated here in grateful esteem and recognition by his distant cousin, Michael T. Tracy.

Viva enim mortuorum in memoria vivorum est posita (The life of the dead is retained in the memory of the living)

Acknowledgements

With special thanks and appreciation to Dr. Iain Macintyre whose help with this publication is gratefully acknowledged.

© 2014 Michael T. Tracy

³⁴ Death Record of Isabella Scott Easton Buist, 17 May 1922, Abdie Parish Records, Statutory Deaths 400/00 0004

³⁵ Dundee Evening Telegraph Newspaper, 17 May 1922, p.3

³⁶ Proceedings of the Society of Antiquaries of Scotland. Volume 12. Edinburgh: Neill and Company 1878, p.366